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(d) Unlimited. The HCA may request a 
delegation of procurement authority 
on an unlimited basis for individuals 
whose education, training, and experi-
ence in contracting warrant such au-
thority. Although primarily reserved 
for those in the GS–1102 series, the HCA 
may consider length of service, train-
ing, and experience. Effective May 27, 
2004, all new appointments must com-
ply with training requirements listed 
in ‘‘OFPP Policy Letter No. 92–3, Pro-
curement Professionalism Program 
Policy-Training for Contracting Per-
sonnel’’, dated June 24, 1992. 

2901.603–4 Terminations. 
Termination of a contracting offi-

cer’s appointment will be made in writ-
ing unless the warrant contains the 
basis for the termination (i.e., retire-
ment, reassignment). Terminations 
may be immediate, but must not oper-
ate retroactively. 

2901.603–70 Responsibility of other 
government personnel. 

(a) Only DOL personnel with con-
tracting authority shall obligate DOL 
to any type of contractual obligation 
and only to the extent of their dele-
gated authority. Responsibility for de-
termining how to buy, the conduct of 
the buying process, and execution of 
the contract rests with the contracting 
officer. 

(b) Personnel responsible for deter-
mining agency needs should maintain a 
close and continuous relationship with 
their contracting officer to ensure that 
acquisition personnel are made aware 
of contemplated acquisition actions. 
This will be mutually beneficial in 
terms of better planning for acquisi-
tion action and more timely, efficient 
and economical acquisition. 

(c) Personnel not delegated con-
tracting authority or insufficient con-
tracting authority may not commit 
the Government, formally or infor-
mally, to any type of contractual obli-
gation. However, DOL personnel who 
must use the contracting process to ac-
complish their programs must support 
the contracting officer to ensure that: 

(1) Requirements are clearly defined 
and specified without being overly re-
strictive in accordance with FAR 
11.002; 

(2) Competitive sources are solicited, 
evaluated, and selected as appropriate; 

(3) The FAR and the Competition in 
Contracting Act requirements for full 
and open competition are satisfied to 
the maximum extent practicable. Sole 
source purchases may only be per-
mitted in accordance with FAR Sub-
part 6.3 or other applicable provisions 
of the FAR (e.g. FAR part 8) or federal 
law; 

(4) Quality standards are prescribed, 
and met; 

(5) Performance or delivery is timely; 
(6) Files are documented to substan-

tiate the judgments, decisions, and ac-
tions taken, including compliance with 
paragraphs (c)(2) and (3) of this section; 

(7) Requirements are written so as to 
encourage competition and to comply 
with regulations and federal policy for 
meeting acquisition goals such as per-
formance-based contracting, HUBZone 
contractors, etc. The contracting offi-
cer will identify these programs to the 
program office. 

2901.603–71 Contracting Officer’s 
Technical Representatives (COTR). 

(a) At the time a COTR is to become 
responsible for a contract, task order, 
or delivery order, the contracting offi-
cer must issue a written letter of dele-
gation informing the individual by 
name of his or her authority, including 
a delineation of applicable limitations 
and responsibilities. This applies to 
contracts awarded by the Department 
of Labor and those awarded by other 
agencies, such as Federal Supply 
Schedule Contracts or Economy Act 
transactions. Only the contracting offi-
cer cognizant of the contract action 
may make a COTR delegation. How-
ever, a contracting officer at any level 
above the cognizant contracting officer 
may sign the delegation letter, fol-
lowing his or her determination of its 
accuracy, completeness, and suffi-
ciency. 

(b) The functions of a COTR typically 
may include such actions as inspecting, 
testing, and accepting contract line 
items, monitoring the contractor’s per-
formance, controlling Government-fur-
nished property, reviewing and approv-
ing and/or recommending to the con-
tracting officer approval/disapproval of 
vouchers/invoices, etc. An individual 
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COTR may have only the duties specifi-
cally identified in a written delegation 
to him or her by name (i.e., COTR du-
ties may not be delegated to a position) 
and has no authority to exceed them. 

(c) Contracting officers may not dele-
gate to the COTR the following au-
thorities: 

(1) The authority to issue task or de-
livery orders against a contract or any 
of the agreements defined under FAR 
16.7; 

(2) The authority to change any of 
the terms and conditions of a contract 
or any of the agreements defined under 
FAR 16.7; 

(3) The authority to sign contracts or 
contract modifications; 

(4) The authority to write letters to 
the contractor that will affect the cost 
or schedule of the contract. The au-
thority to otherwise write letters to a 
contractor must require the COTR to 
send a copy of the letters to the con-
tracting officer for the contract file; 

(5) The authority to approve contrac-
tors’ final invoices under cost-reim-
bursement contracts. However, the 
COTR must make a final payment rec-
ommendation to the contracting offi-
cer; or 

(6) The authority to commit the Gov-
ernment to any adjustments to the 
price or cost of the contract or order 
(e.g., the contracting officer must sign 
all pre-negotiation and price negotia-
tion memoranda including those which 
may be combined into one document 
for those adjustments valued at $100,000 
or less). 

(d) The contracting officer’s delega-
tion must include the admonition that 
the COTR may be personally liable for 
unauthorized commitments. Con-
tracting officer authority to sign or au-
thorize contractual instruments must 
not be delegated through a COTR des-
ignation or by any means other than a 
contracting officer warrant. 

(e) The contractor must be notified of 
the COTR designation in writing and a 
copy of the COTR letter of appoint-
ment also must be provided to the con-
tractor. The contracting officer must 
provide the COTR with a copy of the 
COTR designation notification that 
was sent to the contractor. 

(f) The letter delegating COTR au-
thority must include the contract 

number, and must include the fol-
lowing information, at a minimum: 

(1) Contracting officer’s and contract 
specialist’s/administrator’s name and 
telephone number; 

(2) COTR’s specific authority and re-
sponsibilities; 

(3) COTR’s specific limitations, in-
cluding the admonition that the COTR 
may be personally liable for unauthor-
ized commitments; 

(4) Detailed description of the types 
of files and the content of the files to 
be maintained by the COTR; 

(5) Reference to meeting applicable 
requirements for ethics, procurement 
integrity, no conflict of interest, and 
proper standards of conduct, including 
a copy of FAR part 3, and other regula-
tions, statutes, or directives governing 
these topics (e.g., 5 CFR part 2635 
Standards of Conduct); 

(6) A requirement that the COTR ac-
knowledge receipt and acceptance of 
the letter and return it to the con-
tracting officer; 

(7) A description of the training re-
quired and information on obtaining 
such training. 

(g) Applicability. The eligibility re-
quirements of this subpart must apply 
to all individuals who are designated 
by the contracting officer as COTRs. 

(h) Eligibility standards. To be deter-
mined eligible for an appointment as a 
DOL COTR, the following standards 
must be met: 

(1) The candidate must attend and 
successfully complete a minimum of a 
16-hour basic COTR course; and 

(2) The candidate must attend a min-
imum of 1 hour of training specifically 
in procurement ethics, either through 
courses offered periodically by the De-
partment of Labor, another federal 
agency’s program, or a commercial 
vendor. 

(i) Limitations. Effective May 27, 2004, 
each COTR appointment made by the 
contracting officer must clearly state 
that the representative is not an au-
thorized contracting officer and does 
not have the authority under any cir-
cumstances to: 

(1) Award, agree to award, or execute 
any contract, contract modification, 
notice of intent, or other form of bind-
ing agreement; 
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(2) Obligate, in any manner, the pay-
ment of money by the Government; 

(3) Make a final decision on any con-
tract matter which is subject to the 
clause at FAR 52.233–1, Disputes; or 

(4) Terminate, suspend, or otherwise 
interfere with the contractor’s right to 
proceed, or direct any changes in the 
contractor’s performance that are in-
consistent with or materially change 
the contract specifications. 

(j) Termination. (1) Termination of the 
COTR’s appointment must be made in 
writing by a contracting officer and 
must give the effective date of the ter-
mination. The contracting officer must 
promptly modify the contract once a 
COTR termination notice has been 
issued. A termination notice is not re-
quired when the COTR’s appointment 
terminates upon expiration of the con-
tract. 

(2) COTRs may be terminated for rea-
sons (not an exhaustive listing) such as 
exceeding their authorities and limita-
tions, conflicts of interest, unethical 
conduct, failure to perform, reassign-
ment/resignation/retirement, and upon 
completion of the contract to which as-
signed. 

(k) Waivers. No individual may serve 
as a COTR on any contract without the 
requisite training and signed COTR 
certificate for the file. In the rare 
event that there is an urgent require-
ment for a specific individual to serve 
as a COTR and the individual has not 
successfully completed the required 
training, the HCA may waive the train-
ing requirements and authorize the in-
dividual to perform the COTR duties. 

2901.603–72 Administrative procure-
ment management reviews. 

(a) The Senior Procurement Execu-
tive is responsible for performing ad-
ministrative procurement reviews for 
each procurement office in the Depart-
ment of Labor, except the Office of the 
Inspector General (OIG). The purpose 
of these reviews is to audit internal 
controls to ensure compliance with es-
tablished procurement law, regula-
tions, policies, procedures and applica-
ble directives. The reviews are to em-
phasize the development and improve-
ment of managerial controls and best 
practices. 

(b) The administrative procurement 
review system is a three-pronged ap-
proach that includes self-assessment, 
statistical data for validation, and 
flexible quality reviews and assessment 
techniques. This system is required to: 

(1) Evaluate the effectiveness and ef-
ficiency of office acquisition systems; 

(2) Assess the adequacy of policies, 
procedures and regulations governing 
the acquisition process; and 

(3) Identify and implement changes 
necessary to improve the systems. 

(c) The Senior Procurement Execu-
tive shall establish procurement review 
procedures, which will focus on: 

(1) Conformance with policies of the 
FAR, DOLAR and the Department of 
Labor Manual Series 2–800 and 2–900. 

(2) Conformance with federal report-
ing requirements for the Department of 
Labor. 

(3) Understanding of new department- 
wide or government-wide initiatives 
(e.g., E-Procurement). 

(4) Government-wide procedures es-
tablished by the Office of Management 
and Budget. 

(d) HCAs are responsible for ensuring 
contracting activity compliance with 
law and regulations through the review 
and oversight process. 

Subpart 2901.7—Determinations 
and Findings 

2901.707 Signatory authority. 
A class justification for other than 

full and open competition must be ap-
proved in writing by the same approval 
authority as for individual justifica-
tions in accordance with FAR 6.304(a). 
The approval level must be determined 
by the estimated total value of the 
class. 

PART 2902—DEFINITIONS OF 
WORDS AND TERMS 

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301, 40 U.S.C. 486(c). 

Subpart 2.1—Definitions 
2902.101 Definitions. 

(a) Commonly used words and terms 
are defined in FAR subpart 2.1. This 
part 2902 gives DOL-specific meanings 
for some of these words and terms and 
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